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 Berkeley City College

College Roundtable for Planning and Budgeting

MINUTES

Monday, September 11, 2017

Present:
Claudia Abadia, Ramona Butler, Jason Cifra, Sam Gillette, Roberto Gonzalez, Brenda Johnson, Jennifer Lenahan, Kelly Pernell, Cynthia Reese, Andre Singleton, Shirley Slaughter, Tiffany Taylor, Rowena Tomaneng, Hermia Yam, Joseph J. Bielanski, Jr. Charlotte Lee, Jasmine Martinez, Stefanie Harding
Co-Chairs: 
Rowena Tomaneng, President and Kelly Pernell, Academic Senate President 

	AGENDA AND DISCUSSION ITEMS

	1.   Agenda Review

	The meeting was called to order and President Tomaneng welcomed Stefanie Harding, our new Project Manager, Basic Skills.  Attendees introduced themselves to Stefanie and shared the constituency group they were representing.


	2.  Review Previous Meeting Minutes

	The May 8th and August 28th meeting minutes were reviewed.

Shirley Slaughter moved to approve the August 28th minutes with the recommended change on page 8 to reflect the next meeting date as Monday, “September 11th”.

Second by: Sam Gillette

All in favor

Opposed:  None

Abstentions:  None
Brenda Johnson moved to approve the May 8th minutes.

Second by:  Shirley Slaughter

All in favor with one abstention: Jennifer Lenahan

Opposed:  None

	President Tomaneng led attendees in a moment of silence to honor the victims of September 11, 2001. 

	3. Facilities Master Plan

	Facilitated by Shirley Slaughter, Director, Business & Administrative Services
Document referenced:  2009 FMP Program/Phase Needs and Berkeley City College Needs / Projects
The last Facilities Master Plan update was in 2009.  We moved into 2050 Center Street in 2006-2007 and Director Slaughter shared that the building was not built out in its entirety. At that time requests were made to have work done.  Examples of work that needed to be completed were:
· There were no classes on the 4th floor.

· EOPS/CARE on the 3rd floor did not exist.

Referencing the 2009 FMP Program/Phase Needs, Director Slaughter provided an update on where we are to date in regards to work requested from 2006 through approximately 2009. The document notes work that has been completed.
She shared that it is important that we offer our perspective as it relates to any infrastructure upgrades as well as technology that we need going forward.

It was reported that in 2006, WLC was the architect for the Facility Master Plan and in January the district hired Steinberg Architects to assist us with the Facility Master Plan for fiscal year 2017. There has been a slight change as we are now combining the Facilities and Technology Plans. The timeline was noted to be aggressive for completing the plan.

· As of January, the Board approved the contract with Steinberg
· Beginning in February, Steinberg began reviewing all of the Facilities Master Plans district-wide.

· They have met with the different campuses and a forum was conducted in May at Berkeley City College.

· 12 individuals attended.

· They conducted surveys to determine the needs of each campus.

· Out of the 838 responses to that survey, 156 respondents were from Berkeley City College.
· 68% of our respondents noted the most effective method of teaching and learning as Hands-on, Lecture, and Small Group.

· The facilities needs for most improvement were in the areas of:

· Individual study areas

· Dining/outdoor spaces

· Computer labs

· Top priorities for facilities improvement for 2017

· Hang-out spaces

· Parking

· Shuttles, etc.

Director Slaughter stated that at this point in time we have to provide our future space requirement needs. The target for communicating this information is by the end of September.

They are meeting with Steinberg Architects on Wednesday, September 13th and she has requested information from various individuals regarding any additional programs that they may need. This information is due to her attention on Tuesday, September 12th.   She next reviewed information from BCC’s Needs/Projects list related to Building Needs and Technology.
Building Needs

Additional Building

· This relates to long-term future needs

Land

· This could address parking needs

Safety
· Will have to go deeper into the survey to find out what are respondents safety concerns
· She would like to see an intercom system included in our infrastructure for this site, 2118 and any additional sites.

Director Slaughter stressed the importance of including “wish lists” in the improvement plans because if it is not in the plan, when money becomes available, it will not be included.
President Tomaneng emphasized that since we are projecting 10-20+ years from now, whatever we put in the Facilities Master Plan will also be included in the next Bond Measure, which will be next year.  It will be important for us to think beyond whatever we are modernizing in the Milvia property because we already know that space is not sufficient for the projected classrooms, labs, student success center labs, tutorial space, faculty offices and program space.

Attendees were requested to submit any additional improvement needs to Director Slaughter’s attention at sslaugther@peralta.edu .

Additional Technology Needs Noted 
· Smart Classrooms
· Computer refresh

· Equipment

Academic Senate President Kelly Pernell added that with the new PBIM structure, she has been placed at the district level’s technology committee. She asked if the Facilities Plan would be informed by the Technology Plan.
Response:  Yes, it should be.

Additional information on the process for communications/feedback between the Facilities/Technology Committees will be shared after Director Slaughter meets with the architects on Wednesday.

They will be pulling improvement requests from program reviews and the Ed Master Plan.

· The EMP is generic as there are no details under the last goal regarding institutional sustainability and maintenance. 

· We will probably have to revisit the EMP and make some adjustments by the end of the academic year so that we have alignment there as well.  They have been working on transition items in the Office of Instruction, including the program review.

· They have indicated Facility and Technology needs which President Tomaneng has passed on to Director Slaughter.
A brief discussion was had on whether the meeting with the architects on Wednesday was an open or closed meeting.

· A suggestion made to extend after the cabinet meeting and make it an open meeting.

· President Tomaneng will look at her calendar.

· In the event that there could be another Facilities Master Plan forum, President Tomaneng may be able to schedule one at the end of October in place of a previously scheduled accreditation town hall that will now be held later in the year.
Building User Group (BUG) Discussion
· 2118 Milvia Street subgroup

· Wednesday’s meeting is not with architects for the new building.

· Noll & Tam are the 2118 Milvia Street architects.

· They have met with them recently to receive updated figures as there was a transition in leadership at the district level with the Capital Projects team.

· There will be an update for the campus within the next month.

· There are no changes to the timeline but there are projected changes to the cost of renovation.

· Additional money will have to be put in the Bond to build out part of the 3rd floor.

· The gap that was presented to us in terms of funding for the renovation last year was between $3.5M and $4M.

· We are now looking an increased gap.

· President Tomaneng is meeting with Chancellor Laguerre to troubleshoot finding additional dollars to finish what they have been working on with the architects.

Additional conversations regarding space
· We are currently leasing space at 2000 Center Street.

· There are currently no classrooms on the UC campus.

· The classrooms we were previously using were being worked on.

· VPI Vo-Kumamoto started conversations with them again last spring.

· Also looking at classrooms at Berkeley High School

· Additionally looking at the YMCA space on the 3rd or 4th floor.

· They also have a computer lab.

· Berkeley Unified received funding to renovate property on University close to the adult school.

· When that is ready in a couple of years, President Tomaneng is hoping we can get into that space too with our partnership.

	4. Shared Governance Reports: Academic Senate, Classified Senate, ASBCC

	Academic Senate (Report by Kelly Pernell) 
· Conducting senate elections to replace three vacant positions:

· Business CIS
· Arts and Cultural Studies

· Social Sciences (currently have one candidate)

· Underway with updating bylaws to accurately reflect their election process and the senate makeup.

· Talk last week centered around possibly adding another committee to the shared governance structure.

· Would come under the title of CTE Committee

· May need to have a few other charges come forward to Roundtable and revisit Shared Governance Manual.

· At the district level they have a new Planning Budgeting and Integration Model.

· This puts Academic Senate President Pernell on various committees.

· District Technology Committee

· District Academic Senate

· Two goals were established last Friday at the District Technology Committee.

1. To set technology standards and IT service portfolios for the colleges and the district.

· Standard smart classroom configuration
· Computer standards
· Schedule/frequency to refresh.

2. In concert with college planning technology committees and district IT, create a comprehensive Technology Plan.
· They are trying to confirm actual committee attendance on all of the various committees that we have so they have a record of who is officially serving and ensuring proper representation.

District Technology

· 2009 was the last comprehensive technology plan at the district level.

· Laney is underway of getting 67 smart classrooms updated.
· Everyone in the district should be on Office 365 email.

· Transition to Canvas pilots has been launched.
· Distance Ed Committee is coordinating the rollout of training for faculty and students.
· Still working on tweaking the back-end of Canvas.
· Moodle will be discontinued as of Summer, 2018.
· As of Fall 2018 everyone must transfer to Canvas.

· PeopleSoft Module update:

· Request for Proposal (RFP) released to the vendors.

· 17 vendors presented.

· Hoping to get started with major upgrade at the end of October/first week of November.
· Starfish is being piloted at the College of Alameda (COA) and Berkeley City College (BCC) in the spring. 

President Tomaneng was pleased with the district level Technology Committee report-out from Academic Senate President Pernell.  She expressed the need to make sure that there is a communication flow with our college Technology Committee for alignment.

She stated that we should have some regular updates built into College Roundtable for some of those meetings happening at the district.  If time permits, maybe every other meeting, have a set time for other shared governance committees to provide an update to Roundtable.

There was a brief discussion initiated by Director Slaughter regarding the unintended participatory gaps and representation for BCC on various committees such as the District Facilities Committee. The concern noted was no faculty representation for each of the campuses.

· Roberto Gonzalez noted this topic has come up multiple times.

· There is an acknowledgment that in the effort to size down the unintended sacrifice has been people being left out of the loop.

· He is not sure how it will be resolved in the short term but understands the new shared governance committee will be revisiting this and other things in January.

· They want all four campuses represented (by a combination of faculty and classified) at all of the meetings.
· Although not a voting member, Director Slaughter should attend the District Facilities Committee.

· Not being a voting member is a concern when voting on various projects happens, and determining which ones would take priority.

· If BCC has no voting members on that committee, who is looking out for the college’s interest.

· It was deemed important that a member of each campus is represented on every district committee.

Following up on President Tomaneng’s suggestion to have a set time for other shared governance committees to provide an update to Roundtable, Stefanie Harding shared that updates were provided in written format at her previous campus, which was helpful.
Academic Senate President Pernell also suggested utilizing the Office 365 groups for posting district files so everyone would be able to go into the Roundtable group and retrieve the updates from the district committees.
As a reminder President Tomaneng stated that if you are sitting on district or college shared governance committees, you are representing your constituency group, not just your area.  

She also added that if she feels like BCC is not being represented through the voting or at the final district advisory level, she will bring this to the chancellor and all of the other presidents. The other college presidents will do the same.
· Classified Senate (Report by Jennifer Lenahan)
· First meeting will be held on Thursday, September 14th at 4:00 pm.
· A schedule of meetings will be developed.
· Although not popular, the afternoons at 4:00 on Thursdays coincides with the District Classified Senate meeting.

· Committee Appointments

· Need to find out how many people would like to participate on the various committees.

· Hiring Committees:
· VPI Position
· Have a vetting process

· Developed a matrix

· Did not want first come, first served or whoever received email first.

· Currently have 4 requests of interest.

Associated Students of Berkeley City College (Report by Tiffany Taylor, Interim Director Student Activities & Campus Life)  
· They have set dates for interviews to fill their vacancies.
· There are approximately 13 people of interest.

· Tuesday, Wednesday and Thursday of this week is Club Rush.
· To be held in the atrium

· They have a standing approval of 25 clubs that have submitted and have advisors.
Referencing the diaper drive for hurricane victims and their families the Business Office has collected donations from staff members and asked about the delivery.

· Drop off is in front of Tiffany’s office.

· She needs them today as she will be meeting with the other campus directors and they will mail them all off tomorrow. 

A food bank distribution was also announced.  This is through the Janine Greer and the Wellness Center.

· There are a lot of perishables:

· Carrots, cabbage, onions, fruit, etc.

· Announce to students and classes.

· This will be held on Mondays for now at 2000 Center Street from 3-5pm.
President Tomaneng will have Janice Adams, Public Information Office announce it.

	5. Student Services Support for DACA students

	Facilitated by: Jason Cifra, Vice President Student Services
As the Deferred Action for Childhood Arrivals (DACA) has been ended with a six-month grace period, a lot of students are concerned about coming to campus and obtaining services that reference “undocumented”.  A lot of confidentiality and measures need to be considered. The other discussion that happened is around providing mental health services around students that may be anxious, depressed, angry, etc.  

VPSS Cifra reported that they have met with Janine Greer, our mental health specialist, and they came up with four things that they want to create that they hope to distribute from the President’s office by the end of this month so that it is consistent and clear.

1. Five things you need to know about DACA.

2. Five things you can do to support undocumented students

· From the bigger perspective and also locally from our campus.

3. Confidential email for consultation and inquiry.
· So students do not have to come and identify themselves as someone who needs to speak with someone.

· They can consult with us and we will provide confidential and private referral to Janine, the counseling department or a community partner.

4. Anytime you hear of someone needing mental health services or a referral to someone, if you do not have the list send them to counseling and they will provide community referral or a referral for mental health with Janine.

The big piece was stated to be the confidential email so people can contact us without having to identify themselves.

President Tomaneng shared that a concern raised by Gabriel Martinez and other faculty that have been following and supporting the work with our undocumented students, is the faculty development piece and how to make sure that our full and part-time faculty in, addition to our staff in the service areas, knows what is going on and how to respond.  She is hoping there will be some kind of follow-up with the chairs council so we are not just sending things electronically but also including some face-to-face presentation of what we are doing to support this effort.
Q. Because California apparently has the largest number, is there anything going on with the governor as far as what the state is doing over the federal government? Is there anything we are doing special?
Response: VPSS Cifra noted that UC is suing the Trump administration. There are some that misunderstand DACA and also the re-registration.  President Tomaneng added that there is still legislature for sanctuary cities and protections around that.  One of our community partners was interviewed a couple of days ago.  There are also a lot of petitions going on right now along with letters coming from university and community college presidents to congress to do something about this six month period, or to finally move on Dreamers legislation as a response.wil

	6. Announcements – BCC / PCCD Civic Engagement Initiative / Chancellor’s Town Hall w/YMCA, 9/11/17 / Other Items

	BCC/PCCD Civic Engagement Initiative

There is a district-wide civic engagement initiative with our local coordinators on the campuses. They are focusing on voter education and partnering with Robert Brandon and The Fair Elections Legal Network’s Campus Vote Project.
· Will align with our mission in terms of developing and fostering that citizenship, locally, nationally, globally with our students.

· Will also help us in terms of going out for another bond, to have more engagement in the next election. 
· Faculty tried to try to jump start a civic engagement initiative a few years ago and there is information on the website. 

· Cleavon Smith and Matt Freeman started doing some of that work but it stalled prior to the transition in leadership in the presidency.

Since we are doing this work district-wide President Tomaneng, stated it is important that we have some support and coordination support for BCC. 

· Matt Freeman in Political Science has stepped up to help do some of the coordination work.

· He will probably be doing a short presentation to the Roundtable and other shared governance committees to talk about the work he is planning on doing.

· There are also members of the ASBCC who have community engagement as one of their initiatives so we do have the students on board.  
· At the next October Flex there will be a session on how to get involved either through co-curricular projects or other types of activities. 

Chancellor’s Town Hall w/YMCA

Chancellor Laguerre is hosting a town hall this evening at the YMCA Teen Center down the street. Attendees were encouraged to stop by if they are available. There will be students representing some of our programs there.

	Next Meeting:  Monday, September 25, 2017, 12:15 p.m., Room 451A/B


Minutes taken: Cynthia D. Reese, 981.2851, creese@peralta.edu
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